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Front cover: The photograph was taken during the first lockdown
in Hampstead village by John Weston. John comments: “Pollutants
break down scent molecules emitted by plants, making ic harder for
bees to detect food. Lockdown quictened the roads of Hampstead

llkC cvcrywhcrc ClSC The l'CSLllti gardcns abuzz Wit}l bCCS.”

by Marc Hutchinson

By the time you reccive this Newsletter, we will

be looking forward to the imminent relaxation

of social distancing rules — and all the restrictions
and prohibitions that they entail - and a return to
normal life after 21 June. On behalf of the General
Committee, may I express the hope that Society
members have been able to keep safe and well and to
get vaccinated.

Annual General Meeting

Asyou know, we had planned to hold a delayed
2020 AGM in the spring of this year bur the third
lockdown put paid to that. Therefore, trustees have
decided to consolidate the relevant business of the
2020 AGM into the 2021 AGM which is now
convened for 21 July 2021 at the customary venue of
St Stephen’s, Rosslyn Hill. The venue is so large that
attendees wishing to kccp a social distance will be
readily able to do so.

We shall, amongst other things, approve two ycars’
worth of financial statements. We do not need to
ratify the continuation in office for an ‘extra ycar’ of
the Society’s Ofhcers because their terms of office
are cxprcsscd not in terms of calendar dates but

in terms of holding office until a particular AGM
(when thcy can be rcplaccd or re-clected); it the
particular AGM is dclaycd, their terms of office just
continue accordingly. However, we do need to ratify
the continuation in office for an additional year viz
2020-20210of the elected members of the General

Committee.

I hope that as many of you as possible will actend this
meeting as we say farewell to Lord Hoffmann, our
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Lord Mance.
New Patrons

The Socicty is fortunate to have a most distinguished
list of Patrons. I am delighted to announce that Lord
(Melvyn) Bragg, along-time Hampstead resident
and Society member, has agreed to become a Patron
of the Society. Lord Bragg is so well known in the
public life of this country that further incroductory
words from me can only appear superfluous, if not
impertinent.

We are also very gmteful that Lord Hoffmann,
following his retirement as President, has agrced to

become a Society Patron.
Temporary Closure of Society’s PO Box

We rcccntiy learned chat, at some pointin 2020,

Royal Mail closed our PO Box. They did this without
any notification to us, dcspitc the fact we pay forits
annual renewal by direct debit. We had no reason

to suspect the closure at the time because, despite

the closure, Royal Mail continued to forward to our
Secretary some of the mail being sent to the PO Box.
Foilowing discussions wich Royai Mail who, owing to
staff curnover and lack of records, have been unable

to give us a precise date of the closure, we understand
that most mail addressed to the closed PO Box would
have been opened and ‘returned to sender. Those

of youwho renew your membership of the Society
annually and by post will most likely have had your
renewal form returned to you. We very much regret
the inconvenience and confusion this has caused and
can confirm that the PO Box address, under the old
number, has now been reopened. The closure has
obviously had an adverse effect on the renewal process
and current membership numbers. We are secking

compensation from Royai Mail.

Hampstead Card

We continue to operate our Hampstead Card scheme.
However, we are not yet ina position to pubiish an
updatcd list ofparticipating retailers because of the
many closures and openings of Hampstcad’s retail
outlets over the last 18 months. We will publish an

updatcd liSt as SOO0N as we can.
Eric Gordon

We note with sadness the passing, at the age of

89, of Eric Gordon, founder and editor of the
independently-owned Camden New Journal.
Gordon was a good, if occasionally critical, friend of
the Society and the paper, under his long editorship,
supported the Society on many of its campaigns to
protect Hampstead and the Heath. All Hampstead

residents owe him a debt of graticude.
Abacus School

The Planning Inspcctor delivered his ruling,

carlier than expected, on 17 December 2020. He
forthrightly upheld the objections to the new school
at the Old Police Station on three of the four grounds
argued - namely the adverse effect on immediacely
adjoining residents, the poor air quality at the school
location, and the harm to the listed building — but not
the ground of the increased traffic the school would
bring, Every Hampstead resident knows how bad the
traffic is in the High Street and Downshire Hill during
the school rush hours but the Inspector remained
unconvinced by the visual and other (as we thought)
compelling evidence on this problem submitted

by the objectors. For example, he observed that the
photographs of (we said) a typical traffic gridlock were
not ncccssariiy representative of the usual situation. So
we have learned the lesson for future planning appeals:
demonstrate that the gridlock is a daily Hampstead

term-time occurrence.
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Nevertheless, we are very gratified that Camden
Council’s decision was upheld and we congratulate
Andrew Neale, the Hampstead Committec for
Responsible Development (who were supported

by many local groups, including the Socicty), the
Committec’s barrister and solicitor, and the experts, all
of whom undertook the huge task of appearing at the
full appeal inquiry.

The Departmcnt of Education, the listed building’s
owner, is now looking to sell ic. We hope chat,

while some of it may be converted for residential

usc, the major part will be for mixed use and able to

accommodate local businesses, workshops and studios.

The listed courtroom was seriously vandalised in an
illegal rave held in the building during lockdown (as
reported by Harry Taylor in the Camden New Journal).
Partygocrs smashed their way in and, although

they were eventually ejectcd by the Mctropolitan
Police, we join with local residents and councillors

in condemning the disgraceful decision of the

Mctropolitan POliCC notto PfOSCCUtC thC Vandals.
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South Fairground Site

Enforcement action against the owner has been

succcssﬁilly continued by Camden Council and the
cyesore of the inciustrial—stylc metal spil(cd fcncing
has now been concealed by the erection ol'—liigh solid

timber fcncing around most of the site pcriplicry.
North Fairground Site

The site was sold to the owner of—Knightsbridgc Parks
LLP (a caravan park operator) in November 2020 for
£1.83m and more residential caravans have rcccntly
arrived at site. So comes to an end the unbroken
owncrship, since the 19¢th century, of the site by the
Abbortt l'%tmily ol'—travclling fairground operators.
With the Vale of Health Society we shall continue to

monitor dcvclopmcnts at, ancl usagc OE tl’lc site.
Jack Straw’s Castle

The Planning Report at page 16 refers to this
planning appcal, by the dcvclopcr Albany Homes,
in respect of Camden Council’s refusal of this

the fourth attcmptccl application to dcvclop the
listed building’s small car parl(, in this case by the
construction of two mocl{—Gcorgian townhouses.
The Planning lnspcctor conducted a virtual
appcal licaring over two days in April. This was a
‘hcaring’ as distinct from an ‘inquiry’ (like Abacus),
which meant that the proccdurc was csscntially
inquisitorial, the partics present rcquircd only

to answer the lnspcctor’s questions rather than
state their full cases by oral argument followed

by witness examination. The Society joined the
Hampstead Neighbourhood Forum to objectand
we were rcprcscntcd by David Altaras of counsel.
The City of London Corporation was also

rcprcscntcd by COLlDSCl.

At the time of writing, we have no ruling from the
Inspector but we hope this fourth and — we hope

—unsuccessful attempt to build on the inhcrcntly
unsuitable car parl( site will mean an end to these

ridiculous applications.
The Heath after Covid

The Heath Superintendent and his staft have been
fearfully stretched during the past year, managing

and protecting the Heath at the same time as
complying with, and sccking to enforce compliancc
with, numerous Government rules; the exceptional
footfall, illegal cycling, fires, drink-and-drug- fuelled
raves, illegal encampments and vandalism have
cumulatively put unprecedented pressure on the staff
and Heath Constabulary. Thus we have invited the
Superintendent to write in this Newsletter a happier
and forwardlooking picce as we emerge from the
pandcmic and, as we hopc, leave behind some of the
lockdown-related problems mentioned. A celebratory
theme is providcd by the 150ch anniversary, in June
2021, of the passing of the Hampstead Heath Act

of 1871. The City and Keats House are organising
several commemorative outdoor events and the
Socicty is promoting orjoining in some oftl’losc,
including the kite-flying eventas mentioned on page
25 and a dawn bird watch on 27 June (see page 38).
We have alrcady started our l)iodivcrsity board project

(see page 20) as part of the commemoration.

We wish the City and Heath management every
success in their programme of events and hope thac
youwill be able to accend many of them. Up-to-date
and confirmed details can be found in due course on
the City's website.

Committee Issues at the City of London

In the December 2020 Newsletter, | mentioned the
Society’s concern to establish the proper working
rclationship between the Hampstcad Heath
Consultative Committee and the Hampstead Heath
Management Committee as well as the proposal, by



Lord Lisvane, to abolish all but one of the City’s open
spaces commitcees. At the time of going to press, there
is nothing turcher to report on these ongoing macters.
Licensing

The Town Sub-Committee and its Liccnsing Officer,
Maddy Raman (who incidcntally is, at my invitation,
standing for election to the General Committece),
continue to monitor and objcct to new alcohol
licences in the Village and South End Green. We
have been in direct contact with the new Sainsbury’s
opening in Hampstead High Street, at the premises
currcntly occupicd by GAP Kids, in connection with
their alcohol licence application and the problcms

of drunken raves on the Heath and street drinking in
the Villagc. Thcy have applicd for the same liccnsing
hours as Tesco and Mag One.

Although, like local Ward Councillor Stephen Stark,
we would welcome shorter evening hours, we have

to recognise that the Metropolitan Police withdrew
their objection to the application after Sainsbury’s
accepted further sales restrictions on alcohol, and that
the licensing hours sought viz. 8am-11pm (10am-
10.30pm on Sundays) are within Camden’s so-called
“Framework Hours” All we can generally hope to do is
try to stop new alcohol licences extending beyond the
Framework Hours.

Incidentally, we are pleased to report that the new
store will be open only from 7am to 11pm (not 24
hours) and will not have the garish orange and purple
frontage of the style at the Chalk Farm branch. Indeed
the planned frontagc and signage are discreer and
modestas befits the building and location. We believe
Sainsbury’s will be a much better local corporate
citizen than the local Tesco store, which continues to

flout operating conditions and trafhe rules.
Events

As advertised in this Newsletter, we are holcling the
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postponed Springett Lecture on 30 September 2021
at Rosslyn Hill Chapcl, and a Glass-in-Hand lecture
at the same venue by our Patron Sir Simon Jenkins on

Tucsday, 26 October2021.
Margaret Rodgers

Margaret Rodgers, the longest-serving member of
our Planning Sub-Committee, has decided to step
down. Since she joined the Society in 1975, Margaret
has held many offices in it, including that of its first
Honorary Membership Secretary in 1985. She served
with distinction as a Vice-President from 1995 to
1999. She joined the Town Sub-Committec in 1998
and moved to the new Planning Sub-Committee
when it was formed, where she has remained a
member ever since. In recognition of her cxccptional
service to the Socicty, notleastin ics lcngth, and to
express the Socicty’s gratitudc to her for all her work,
the General Committee has resolved to make her an

Honorary Member of the Society.
Peter Tausig

Peter Tausig, currently an appointed member of the
General Commiteee, will be stepping down from the
Committee at the AGM. Peter has done many things
for the Society in his time, was a founding member

of Heath Hands and, until 2018, was the Society’s
representative on that body. From 2003 to 2017 he
was an active member of the Heath Sub-Committee
and from 2005 to the present he has served as a crustee
of the Society. We acknowledge very gratefully the
services he has rendered to the Society and the Heath

over so many years and wish him well for the future.
Conclusion

My thanks go to all the Society’s committees

who continued to meetand carry on their work
throughout the past year, and to you, our members, for
your continuing support. | hope to greet as many of

youas possible that our forthcoming AGM.



Notice of the Annual General Meeting

Notice is given that the 123rd Annual
General Meeting of the Society will be held
on Wednesday 21 July 2021 at 7.30 pm at St
Stephen’s, Rosslyn Hill, London NW3 2PP.
Doors open at 7.00 pm.

The business of the meeting, which will include
business which would have been transacted at

the 2020 Annual General Meeting had it been

able to be held, will be as follows:

1. Approval of the minutes of the 122nd Annual General
Meeting held on 19 June 2019.

2. Chairs report for2019-2021.

3. Treasurers reporton the Socicty’s examined financial
statements for the 2019 and 2020 financial years and

ad option of those financial statements.

4. Appointmcnt of Fisher Pliillips LLP. Chartered
Accountants, as the Socicty’s auditors for the 2020 and
2021 financial years.

5. Determination of membership subscription rates for
the 2021 and 2022 financial years. The trustees propose
that there should be no change to the rates.

6. Determination of the limit on free/discounted
memberships. The trustees propose that there be
no cliangc to the current limit of 200, approvcd by
members in 2019.
Note: this relates to the figure of 200 specified in Rule 10(4):
“10(3) Notwithstanding Rules10(1) and (2), the General
Committee may determine, with #clﬁom / ]ﬂmmr)/ 2017,
that the ﬂ/?/)/i(ﬂ/)/f annual m/)fcrz’])[z’m for a new member
shall //}V the member }ﬁrs{ year 0f membﬂsbz’/} /mb/, be less
than the ﬂ])/?/zmb/f annal mbfm])ﬂon determined under
Rule 10(1)
10(4) The General Committee may make such a

determination oné/ as part of a pﬂm'cu/ﬂr scheme daﬂ’gﬂe&[ o

increase the paid membership of the Society, and so that the
amount of subscription income thereby forgone in respect of
stuch new members does not exceed, in any year, an amount
equal to the aggregate of subscription income (for a standard
annual individual membership) that would be payable in that
year by, subject to Rule 10(S), 200 members

10(S) The number of members specified in Rule 10(4) may
be changed by resolution of the members of the Society at any
general meeting of the Sociery.”

. Amendment of the Socicty’s constitution

The General Committee, with the support of the
Charity Commission, reccommends the adoption ofa
new Rule 27A in the Socicty’s constitution to permit
members and committees of the Socicty to meet

virtually. The text of the new Rule is as follows:
“Rule 27A Virtual Meetings

(1) Ifthe General Committee decides thar it is
unlawful or impracticablc to conducta gcncral
mecting of the Socicty involving the physical
attendance of members of the Society, the General
Committee shall be entitled to decide that such a
general meeting shall be conducted by electronic
audio-visual means.

(2) Ifthe Chair of the General Committee or the
Chair of any Sub-Committee decides thatit s
unlawful or impracticable to conduct a mecting
of the General Committee or, as the case may
be, the relevant Sub-Committee, in cither case,
involving the physical actendance members of the
committee, that Chair shall be entitled to decide
that the relevant meeting shall be conducted by

electronic audio or audio-visual means.

(3) Atamceting conducted under paragraph (1) or
(2) of this Rule 27A, no member shall have the



right to attend the meeting in person and votes
may be pcrmittcd to be castat the meeting by
electronic or any other means.

(4) The provisions of this constitution have effect
subject to this Rule 27A.

8. Raification of the continuation in office of elected
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members of the General Commiteee for the year 2020-
2021 and the extension of their term of office by one year.

ElCCtiOH OfOfHCCl‘S and OE]’]CY mcmbcrs OfthC Gcncral

Committee.

Officers

ThC EOHOWng candidatcs havc bCCl’l duly proposed {:OI‘

election to the following positions:

Vice-President:  Martin Humphcry

Chair: Marc Hutchinson
Treasurer: Maureen Clark—Darby
Secretary: Evelyn Ellis

General Committee Members

The following have been duly proposcd for election for

Candidates for Election

a first term of three years: Latoya Austin, Dafyyd]amcs—
Williams, Jessica Lcarmond~Criqui, Maddy Raman and
Jeft Waage.

The following have been duly proposed for election for
asccond term of three years: Frank Harding and Robert
Linger.

Note: Tony Ghilchik and Vicki Hﬂrdz'izg continue the terms for
which they were elected. The Chairs of the three Sub-Committees
are trustees and members of the General Committee, but they
are ﬂppomz‘m’ fmm time to time b} the General Committee not
elected. It is the intention of the General Committee to appoint
John Weston (curvently an elected member serving a second

three-year term) to the General Committee as an appointed
member ﬁr the year 2021-2022.

10. Any other business.
1

. Rctiremcnt ofiLord Ho(‘fmann and CICCUOH OFLOfd

—_

Mance as President.
Evclyn Ellis, Secretary
30 May 2021

Information about the candidates, save Mr Raman, standing for election to the General Committee was set out on

pages 8-9 of the last Newsletter, December 2021, Vol 51, No. 2. Information about Mr Raman can be found below.

Madhavan (Maddy) Raman

Maddy is a television editor and has worked on some

of the UK’s most popul:u‘ TV shows such as Have I Gor

News For You, as well as some programmes Stateside. He

and hlS {:thLl['C WlfC ﬁrst movcd to Hampstcad almost

two decades ago and now live here with their three

children. Maddy serves on the Town Sub-Committee

and has helped the Socicty defeat or atleast restrice
many liccnsing applications that have not been in the
interests of Hampstead residents. He is also the Chair
of Governors of Beckford Primary School in West
Hampstcad, soon to be renamed West Hampstcad

Primary School.



Treasurer’s Report for 2020

by Maureen Clark-Darby

The Society is pleased to present its Financial
Statements for the year ended 31 December 2020.

The Socicty reviews its accounting policies cach year.
The trustees are satisfied that the currenc policies meet
the Socicty’s needs and circumstances. These policics,
which have not changed, are disclosed on pages 9 and
10 of the Financial Statements.

The operating gain tor 2020 was £4,148 (2019: deficit
of £21,489).

The Society made an unrealised loss of £864 on its
investments. The resulting total gain for the year was
therefore £3,284.

Membership subscription income increased by

just under 8% year on year — 2020: £28,371 (2019:
£26,325). This increase is due to new memberships
and a catch-up in renewals.

Dividend income decreased for the year to £150
(2019: £249). Interest income was also down for the

year to £274 (2019: £508).

The Society’s running COSts, excluding cxceptional

costs, decreased in 2020 to £16,387 (2019: £21,354).
The decrease is due to the printing of;only two
newsleteers in 2020 racher than the customary three.
The Socicty’s exceptional costs for the year were for
the design and erection of a series of information
boards on the Heath during 2021 to mark the 150th
anniversary of the passing of the Hampstead Heath
Act 1871. The Society expended £6,000 from ics
reserves for this project.

During 2020 the Society continued its efforts to
increase membership and subscription income but
was hampercd somewhat in this by the pandcmic

restrictions.

The trustees believe that the Society’s Capital and
Reserves are satisfactory at £47.793, of which £20,613
are held in unrestricred reserves and £27,180 in

I’CSt[’iCECd rescerves.

The Socicty wishes to chank Fisher Phillips LLP
Chartered Accountants, for carrying out the

Indcpcndcnt Examination of the Financial Stacements

for 2020.

Fisher Phillips LLp, Chartered Accountants
Fisher Phillips LLP is a proactive and forward-thinking UK firm of Chartered Accountants based in North West
London providing accountancy, taxation and business advisory services to individuals and businesses.
The Socicty is very grateful to Fisher Phillips LLP for examining the Society’s annual financial statements cach year.
Contact: info@fisherphillips.couk
T: +44(0)20 7483 6100
Address: Summit House

170 Finchley Road, London N'W3 6BP




Current Opening Hours

g Saturdays 12-4pm ® Tuesdays 10-6pm

e

o We have a fabulous selection of new library books just by the entrance.

. WC havc a largc SCICCtiOD ofbargain bOOkS EOI' sale, SO StOCl( Up EOI' )/Ollf Summcr Reading.

We sell the delightful Under Ken Wood by Neil Tidley.
o Publicaccess computers are available.
o Weask all visitors to wear a face mask and observe social distancing.
« Sorry,no study space or newspapers yct.
o Please check the website for news; we plan to open on more days soon, and to hold our not-to-be-

missed éﬂrgﬂz’n book sale in ]u/}

.

Can you help us please?  SRSSSKTTHRL 1 777%

.

Over the last year we have been unable to fundraise NN\ ST TTTHRLL /K /2K

through our usual programme of literary events s :
and book sales. We rely on the gencrosity of .
our community for donations as we are an

independent library run by volunteersand
receive no support from the Council. Ouraim s to

get back to our full six days a week opening, and to
offer an opportunity to a new apprentice. If you can _ :
support us with a contribution, however modest, > 2 _ 23 S
we would be so grateful. 7/

To donatc, plcasc sce our WCbSitC:

www,kcatscommunitylibrary.org,uk ST TT \

or callin at the library {

Keats Community Library Keats Grove NW3 2RR %8 0207 431 1266

Email: keatscommunitylibrary@gmail.com www.keatscommunitylibrary.org.uk

KCL Events are generously supported by @ & Osbornes | Law”

IN LONDON 280 Hompsisod High 5t NWD 1G4




Heath Report

by John Beyer

150th Anniversary of the 1871 Hampstead
Heath Act

March saw the erection of the Socicty’s spring signs
encouraging visitors to look after the birds, flora

and fauna of the Heath. The boards were the idea

of Professor Jeff Whaage, who worked with the City,
English Heritage and Marylebone Birdwatching
Society as partners on the project. The seven boards
arc located ac: Hampstead Heath Overground plane
avenue entrance, Parliament Hill Yard, Lime Tree
Walk, Millfield Lane, Kenwood, the Heath Extension
Caft¢, and Golders Hill Park. Each board fits one
scason of the year (sce Biodiversity Interpretation Boards
in this issue).

The Socicty has its website address on the boards.
The website then providcs links to the City and other
partner websites. The City will hold a small party on
29 June, the exact anniversary ofthe 1871 Act, to
celebrate the erection of the boards and to launch the
City’s monolith exhibits which will also be positioned
along the plane avenue. Although the boards were

Ranger Richard Payne erecting the Societys biodiversity interpretation

board near Hampstead Overground

10

erected without fanfare, there has alrcady beena
positive response from the public. The Socicty will
hold events to mark the anniversary, with a watchful
eye on Covidl9 conditions.

Rccalling the rcgular visits to the Heath by the King’s
Troop of the Royal Horse Artillery which would
occur until 2012, the Household Cavalry visited the
Heath on 27 April and marked the anniversary year
with a splash.

a’z?/z'bfmte/)/ dc’sz’g}zm’ to permit horse crossing. Caurmg/: Ron Vester

“Constable’s Pond”
When Covid19 restrictions eased in April, the

Heath Sub-Committee facilitated a site mecting
bringing togcthcr the Redington Frognal Association
(Redfrog), who have proposed the pond, and Heath
Superintendent Bob Warnock, together with his
colleagues Jonathan Meares and Adrian Brooker. The
site meeting, the first many of us had experienced in
twelve months, outlined where the pond would be
and agreed the dimensions (around 6 by 13 metres).



Funding sourced by RedFrog has paid for the
specialist hydrological and design work. RedFrog was
awarded grants from both The Mayor of London and
the City Bridge Trust. From now on, Heath staft will
work on the project, mainly using in-house resources.
All the partners in the projectare optimistic thata
pond can be created for this 150¢h anniversary year.

The pond will need to be lined with puddiing ciay to
Stop it Compictciy drying out in the summer. It will
be wcll-plantod with reeds and other vegetation to
encourage frogs, dragonﬂics and other wildlife. Wild
hedging around the Cdgcs will protectit from dog
disturbance. While the pond will not roplicatc the
paintings of Constable, it will add an attractive feature
to the area and increase biodiversity.

The idea for creatinga pond stems from a RedFrog
meeting in 2015 between the late Dr Stephen

Myers, author of M/Zz/kz'ﬂg on Water: London’s Hidden
Rivers Revealed. Following this meeting, Redl:rog
commissioned Arup to map previously unidentified
historic rivers in the Rcdington Road/ Frognal

arca. Historical sources indicate the source of the
River Westbourne (or Cannon) as the green space
below Whitestone Pond, close to Branch Hill. This
observation led to RedFrog’s ambition to reinstate the

pond at Branch Hill.

This initiative happily coincided with a call to

recreate the pond from attendees of the Society’s
2018 Springete lecture. The response concluded

the inspiring talk featuring Constablc’s paintings
(including one of the pond) given by the late Lindy
Guinness (sece Newsletter, Vol 50. No. 1). The Society

has since enthusiastically supported the project.

The RedFrog Association has worked with the
RedFrog Neighbourhood Forum (there is over-lap
in the leadership of these two organisations) on
making the area more wildlife—fricndly. The Forum’s

Heath Report (cont)

RedFrogs Nancy Mayo with visualisation of the pond by Adrian Brooker

Ncighbourhood Plan has recogniscd gardcns

in the Redington Road/Frognal arca as part of
the local Ccological network forming awildlife
corridor to the Heath. There will be a referendum
on the Ncighbourhood Plan proposed by the

Forum on 17 June.

RedFrog chair, Rupert Terry, and Treasurer,
Laurence Bard, have been strong supporters of
the plan, which has been championed by Nancy
Mayo. Nancy has recently had a new partner in
the project in Julictee Sonabend, who pionccred
the transformation of Whitestone Pond with its
distinctive reed bed in 2011.

Bird nesting survey year two; fencing

In the spring, Jeft Waage and colleagues started the
second year ofa systematic survey of nesting birds.
Mcasuring the Charigcs year on year will indicate how
well species are doing, and whether there is a need

tO manage visitor access to maintain habitat. As the
Socioty, we have traditionally resisted any new fenc:ing
on the Heath. However, the Heath Sub-Committee
has concluded that the rise in visitor numbers
(estimated at over 15 million a year) means it will be

11



Heath Report (cont)

Fencing on Pryors Field to restore vegetation south of Lime Walk

necessary to cordon off of certain areas of the Heath
to protect nesting sites. The volume of visitors has
meant multiple new “desire” paths have been created
through ancient hcdge lines, dcstroying the vegetation

(sce Quarterly Walk by Members of the Heath Sub-

Committee in this issuc).
Sandy Heath

The Sub-Committee has been working closely with
the Heath Superintendent to prevent degradation of

Sandy Heath caused by off-road cycling, For a period
in March-April, it was arranged that rangers were at
work in the area with the Heath Constabulary on
standby. This seemed to have a positive effect. The
City also persuaded Transport for London to remove
the indication of a cycle route across Sandy Heath

from TfLs cycling app.
Commercial dog walkers

The Sub-Committee continues to work with the

City to devise a scheme to license commercial dog
walkers. The current focus is on Issuing a questionnaire
to gauge interest and the number of dog walkers who
may wish to obtain a licence. The next step will be

to devise criteria for granting licences, for example:
Do the dog walkers walk to the Heath? Do they use

clectric vehicles?

The plan is to have a system in operation by October.
The City will meanwhile work on liccnsing for
professional fitness trainers, and forest schools.
Unfortunatcly, although the spirit of outside lcaming
for children is to be commended, it is difficule to

see how such schools can operate without further

degradation of the wildlife habitats of the Heath.

Members’ email addresses Are you missing out?
Keeping you informed of the latest news and events.

The Society is increasingly using email, to let members know of vital issues that
crop up between Newsletters.
It is also an invaluable way to bring you other useful information, such as walks,
talks and events that do not fit in with the Newsletter timetable.
If we do not have your email address you may be missing out on important local and
Society news and initiatives.
So, if you have not already done so, plcase do send your email address to the Society at:
info@HeathandHampstead.org.uk

Make sure that you include your name and street address so that we can idcntify you.

This will also enable us to update our membcrship records and simplify our communications with you.
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HAMPSTEAD
SUMMER HAMPSTEAD, GET

FESTIVAL READY TO PARTY!

The Hampstead Summer Festival is happening
Four events over two weekends in the beautiful gardens of Keats House

Art Fair Country Diary of an

26th June 12-5pm Edwardian Lady
There will be paintings and sculptures, an exhibition of the 3rd July 2-4Pm

Celebrate the 150¢h anniversary of Edith Holden’s birch with

readings and a cappella folk songs. Tickets: £10, see website

Twelfth Night Family Garden Party
27th June, two shows 1pm & 5pm 4th July 2-5pm

Annual Children’s Art Compctition, crafe sealls, delicious

frcshly—cookcd food, ice cream, and a wine bar. Free Admission

Drama ]m/)ac[wdl pcrform an open-air, famlly—fncndly Rhymc—timc, storytclling, artactivitics, giant chess set.

pI'OCIuCIZiOI’l OfShéll(CSpC&[’C’S POPU]C{I’ comcdy.

Tickets £25/£20/£15, see website

birds of prey demonstration, giant chess set, teaand

delicious cake and wine bar. Free Admission

For ticket links and latest information visit www.hampsteadsummerfestival.com

All current COVID precautions will be followed
All Festival /)mcmif will bmcy% two /ml)u/ﬂr and vital local charities: Hﬂm])ﬁmd School ofA vt & Keats Community Lz’bmr)

Thanks to our sponsors

Keats Community Library and Keats House, 's";:"pfﬁf A
Keats Grove, NW3 2RR o v

Osbornes | Law®

280 Hompied High S NW3 1G4
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Town Report

by Andrew Haslam-Jones

Even before lockdown began to case, much had been

happening in Hampstead.
Dockless Bikes

Camden Council has begun toroll out its proposals
for parking locations for the dockless electric hire
bikes run by Jump, which has merged with Lime
bikes, the other company to which Camden had
given a contract last year. We were alerted to this by

a Council consultation for one location to rcp]acc a
parking bay in Church Row. The Society objected

to that consultation because we believe alocation as
congested, and with such visual amenity, as Church
Row would be inappropriate for locating the hire
bikes. We understand that, in future, the bike hire
companics apps will only allow their bikes to be
parkcd in the dcsignatcd parking locations and nort, for
example, in the middle of the Heath. Camden has not
yet rolled out its proposals for Hampstcad Town, but

has agreed to consule with the Society when it does so.

i
Dockless bike abandoned on the Heath
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Electric Vehicle Charging Points

On the theme of environmental improvements,
Camden Council has also announced the rollout of
clectric vehicle charging points in various locations,
including Willow Road and Willoughby Road.

The design of the charging points is meant to avoid
intrusive street furniture and unnecessary obstructions
on the pavements and, we hopc, will contribute to the

reduction in levels ofpollution in Hampstcad.

Pollution Survey
The Hampstcad Neighbourhood Forum, with the

Society’s fund—raising assistance, has announced a
scheme to repeat the pollution survey it carried out
five years ago. Readers may recall the shockingly

high levels of pollution the previous survey detected
(see Newsletter Vol. 47, Nos 1 and 2). This time, the
intention is to carry outa more detailed survey of
pollution levels to assist Camden by providing robust
data on which decisions to limit pollution can be
taken. Here is a link to an Cxplanation of the survey
on the Hampstcad Neighbourhood Forum’s website:
heeps://www.hampsteadforum.org/airqualicy2021

No. 168 Bus Stop

You may recall, during the pandemic the terminus
bus stop for the No. 168 at South End Green was
temporarily relocated to Fleet Road to make way for
astreatery. This move met with objections mainly

on the grounds of the congestion it caused. Since
then, one of our committee members, Robert Linger,
came up with a suggestion to reconfigure the No. 24
bus terminus on South End Green to allow the No.
168 to usc the same space, and thereby frec up che
slip road, where the No. 168 currently stops, to be
pedestrianised. Camden Council have drawn up plans



and are discussing this with Transport for London who
are rcsponsiblc for the buses. We are hopcful Roberts
innovative plan might provide a solution to the No.

168 buS tCrminuS Conundrumi
Trees

When he is not
redesigning bus
routes, Robert is
also responsible
for liaising with
Camden Council
to find more
locations for the
planting of trees
in and around
Hampstead High

Street. We can

Robert Linger with one of the new trees,
opposite Ocdbins on Rosslyn Hill

report that several
new spots have
been found for the current planting scason.

Sainsbury’s

Some readers may have noticed that Sainsburys has
appliccl for an alcohol licence in connection with

its planned new mini-supermarket on Hampstead
High Street where Gap Kids and Baby Gap are
currcntly located. While many may welcome the
competition with Tesco, this does raise concerns
about the possibility of the increased availability of
alcohol and the anti-social behaviour which may
follow. The Socicty, as any community group, is not
ina position to dictate what commercial activity is
conducted on the High Street, but we can encourage
compliance with Camden Council's own guidclincs
on alcohol sales and make representations to the
businesses involved. In this case, we are plcascd to
report, Sainsburys appcars keen to engage with us and
other community groups. We hopc it will address our

Town Report (cont)

concerns about rubbish collection and deliveries to its
new store, givcn the poor cxamplc of the congcstion
often caused by Tesco when deliveries are made to its

Heath Sereet store.
Hampstead Business Improvement District

Whilst the Society has no preference on who should
represent the shops in Hampstead, we value being
able to work closely with whoever carries out that
important function. We appreciate the willingncss
of Hampstead Business Improvement District (the
BID), which currently fulfils that role, to work with
us over the past several years. The BID's five-year term
is up for renewal this year and will be put to the vote
between the end of June and the end of July.

Over recent years, the BID has been the focus of
criticism for several aspects of its composition. Asa
result, the BID has rescructured its oi'Fcring to be put
to the business community in the ballot. This includes
removing state schools, charitable shops and NHS
surgcrics from the list of hereditaments, which is the
word used to describe rate-paying locations cligiblc
for inclusion in a business improvement district area.
Also, the BID has raised the threshold for payments
to the BID to cover businesses with a minimum
rateable value of £35,000 and the multiplicr used for
calculating BID contributions has been reduced from
1.5% to 1.25%. These two adjustmcnts reduce the
number of businesses that would contribute to the
BID and that are, therefore, cligiblc to vote. [t would
also reduce the amount the BID would collect. We
understand the BID would absorb any loss of income

l)y rcducing its administrative costs.

If the BID were to fail to be approvcd for a new five-
year term, the Socicty would cqually hopc to be able
to work closcly with whatever organisation might rise

to fill ics placc.
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Planning Report

by David Castle

Two houses attached to Jack Straw’s Castle

The developers planning appeal against Camden
Council’s welcome refusal for two new houses to be
attached to Jack Straws Castle and built in the rear of
its small carpark, has now been heard by the Planning
Inspector, as described in the Chair's Annual chort.

Camden refused the application but, as reported in the
December 2020 Newsletter, only did so on the grounds
that the design harmed the existing Listed Building -
which it certainly would. Allwho objected, including
the City, the Hampstead Neighbourhood Forum and,
of course, the Society, also raised the equally important
issue that the proposed two tall houses on the boundary

would cause harm to the environment and the openness

View looking west. Walking north in front of Jack Straws Castle, the view to
the lefi opens and one can see across to the trees and sky beyond. Courtesy:

Janine Griffis
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of the Heach, which is protcctcd not only by Camden’s
Local Plan, but also by its dcsignation as Mctropolitan
Open Land. We await the Inspcctor’s decision. It would

be a serious setback if the two houses are approvcd‘

Protecting the openness of the Heath and preventing
any building which reduces it are crucial objectives of
the Socicty. Therefore, both the Heath and the Planning
Sub-Committees have agreed to collaborate in order

to evolve policics which limit dcvclopmcnt that could
be seen from the Heath orits close vicinity and could
damage trees and the Heath ecology.

Worrying changes to Permitted Development

In the December 2020 Newsletter, | mentioned the two
Government White Papcrs on housing and on planning

View /(mkmg south. Jack Straws Castle rises abead, w’smz/[y p/ix[j}zc{ ﬁ‘()m

any other edifice. Courtesy: Janine Griffis



law. Both papers have been severely criticised. We await
the final versions with some trepidation.

Nort satisfied with the drastic Changes proposed in the
White Papers, the Government has also introduced
further changes to the legal definition of “Permitced
Development’ the ability of an owner of land to
“develop” it without planning permission. The Secretary
of State, of course, can introduce these sorts of changes
to planning law without any input or approval by
Parliament. Until last year, it was necessary to obrtain
planning permission fora change of use of premises
from and to shops, offices, small workshops, etc. Such
planning permission was required to prevent loss of
shops and similar local facilities. Now, such change of
use has been designated Permitred Development (Class
E). This mcans a change of usc of a shop to an ofhice and
vice versa can be made without planning permission and
is virtually unrestricted.

Even more problematic is the latest ehange which allows
all user typesin Class E to be changed to dwellings,
usually flacs over shops, without planning permission

SO long asthe application meets a few limited, basic

requirements. These relaxations in planning law have

Planning Report (cont)

been introduced to enable so-called shopping areas to
adapt to the threat of on-line shopping — but in many
arcas will only hasten their demise.

Another threat to the Heath

Finally, yet another expansion of Permitted
Development! Will it ever end?

A consultation has just been announced about
allowing taller and wider telecommunication masts
and cquipment without neecling any local authority
approval. The proposed changes would allow the

following without requiring planning permission:

- existing masts to be increased in height to 25 metres
(equivalent toa building eight storeys high) and in

width to two metres;
- installation of cabinets at the base of the masts; and

- slimline poles up to 15 metres high (the equivalent of
five storeys).

Land designated as Areas of Outstanding Natural
Beauty are exempted, but Conservation Arcas and

Metropolitan Open Land, such as the Heath, are not.

Scaled mock-up of the two houses (in magenta) at Jack Straws Castle. Courtesy: metropolis pelg lid, planning consultants 1o the City
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Quarterly Walk by Members of the Heath

Sub-Committee

by Jelf Waage

Erosion and compaction on the Heath are ])mb/@m& which have
z'7zt€my/z‘fd dwmg the Pandemic. Here, Prqf V%mge reports on
bis visit to the Heath to view dﬂmﬂgfd areas and illuminates
how experts are protecting and restoring them.

The problem of expansion and crosion of footpaths

and its consequences for tree health was the subject of
the Heath Sub-Committecs October 2020 Quarterly
Walk. Ies timing was opportunc, as the pandemic has led
to much more intensive use of the Heath, including the
widening of paths and the creation of many new ones.
City experts took us on a tour of damaged arcas and
showed us how they protect and restore meadows and
woodlands damaged by paths.

On Heath meadows such as the several fields behind
Parliament Hill above the Highgate ponds, bare and
muddy paths can develop quite rapidly‘ To address this
problem, walkers are encouraged onto new paths cutin
the long grass adjacent. Walkers tend to avoid long grass,
so these mowed desire lines become attractive, and the
worn Path can be temporarily fenced or covered with
branches.

Woodland paths pose greater challenges. They get
widened as walkers avoid mud, and in the past year,
other walkers! To make woodland paths more resilient,
particularly in arcas with clay soils prone to muddiness,
Kentish flinc pebbles are rolled into the path. This makes
a path firmer and allows water to run off rather than sic.
Using such stone creates a natural look, similar to the
appearance of better drained paths which sic on sandy
parts of the Heath. In a very few places on the Heath,
paths into woodland are fenced to direct walkers down
single route. These fenced, sacrificial paths prevent
creation of multiple paths and degradation of woodland.

With main paths across the Heath, such as the one from
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the Hampstead ponds over Viaduct Bridge to Spaniards
Road, other strategies are needed. Here, with intensive
use by walkers and cyclists, anatural look is not as
importantasa good surface, and stones like Norwegian
granite, various gravels and hoggin are used because they

arc Very tOUgl’l anc] hard—wearing.

In2021, Heath managers face the chaHenge of—narrowing
paths broadened in the pandemic, and closing the

many new paths that have been created in woodland.
This is needed to protect vegetation and wildlife, and
particularly veteran trees, as we shall see. Small paths can
be closed off by dead hedging, that s, building afence-
like hedge from fallen branches. This is appropriate, for
instance, in hedgerows which tend to gct hollowed our

by new paths across them or running, through them.
However, individuals who have now developed a habit
ofiusing these new paths will frequently remove these
barriers as fast as they are putin place. This situation is
even more extreme with the growing number of—cyclists

WhO have OPCHCd routes on thC HCZ].Eh. HCI’C, {:CHCCS

A path beside a veteran tree closed by dead hedging
Courtesy: David Humphries



Quarterly Walk by Members of the Heath Sub-Committee (cont)

and largc logs have been used to close new patlis, but
again, users have removed or even sawed through logs

to gain access. While barriers may be only temporary,
itis hopcd that their constant renewal will win a war of
actrition with those determined to dcgradc the Heath in
this way. For cycling, the longcr—tcrm solution involves
increased surveillance and stiff fines, which are now bcing

implcmcntcd.

Fiungi, a sign of healthy soils and trees. Courtesy: David Humphries

Pcrhaps the most stril(ing discovery in our walk is the
dramaric effect of busy patlis on trees. Tree health is
dircctly related to the healch of the soil. Near paths, a
kcy problem is compaction by footfall, which crushes
roots and reduces water absorption by the soil, causing
rain to wash off and not be absorbed. As a result, soil
biology cliangcs, with a loss of active mycorrhizal lﬂungi
and invertebrates Important to tree nutrition and health.
Trees along patlis may then receive less water or nutrients
through their roots, bccoming less able to defend
themselves against dccay and trcc—wcakcning fungi. We
saw many Cxamplcs of largc trees dying and dead along
patlis —such as the dead tree 4//@/ that runs along the top
of Tumulus Hill field. Largc beeches, bcing thin barked

and shallow rootcd arc particularly vulncrablc.

There are a number of ways to address compaction,
including use of air shovels that break up the soil and
applications of wood chips, but these are costly and not
sustainable, long term solutions. The prcfcrrcd approach
is to move paths away from the roots of trees at risk,

and we saw how this has been done for several largc

and veteran trees in recent years. Dead licdging around
these trees is often a first step. Growth of brambles in
and behind the hcdgc can reduce trafhic near the tree,

or additional planting around the tree can be done.

The famous twin oaks on Sandy Heach are protcctcd

by awooden fence, which is particularly effective. On
that site we saw how the soil was visibly dccpcr and less
compactcd, and were told it SUpports a largcr Autumn
mushroom flora, which indicates a hcalthy mycorrhizal
community below ground. Besides protecting root
systems, veteran trees may also receive canopy trimming
to make them more stable, and surrounding tree

canopies may be cut back to give them more light.

Another way to manage compaction around largc trees
is to lay cell web on the patli near the tree, which is a dccp
synthctic honcycomb matting that absorbs the shock

of footfall and holds the soil layer. This has also been
used on muddy paths. For some areas, the City is now
considcring the creation of boardwalks next to trees,

again, to reduce compaction.

Our Sub-Committee concluded we need to increase
public appreciation of the damagc caused by widcning
and adding patlis on the Heath, and encourage more
rcsponsiblc Wall(ing and cycling. With respect to the
dramaric effect ofincarby paths on our spcctacular
veteran trees, the autumn pancl of the Socicty’s new
biodivcrsity interpretation boards (sce Bz’ad[zzersz’l)/
]mﬂprem[z’wz Boards in this issue) will include a story
entitled Death @/ a Million Foa[j‘é[/s. The pancl will
encourage walkers to respect dead hcdging and related
measures and to enjoy the attractive and diverse l'—ungi

thatarea sign of well managcd soils and pathsiclcs.
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Biodiversity Interpretation Boards

by Jeff Waage

For the first time on the Heath, seasonal interpretation
boards are erected to educate visitors about the Heath's

biodiversity.

The Socicty has worked with the City, English
Heritage, Marylebone Birdwatching Socicty and
Heath Hands to produce interpretation boards
which promote appreciation and conservation of
biodiversity on the Heath.

Placed at seven entrances to the Heath and Kenwood,
they will be changcd every scason to reflect the
diversity and scasonaiity of nature on the Heath.

Our boards placc cmphasis on birdlife, in memory

of Karte Springett (1906-1995), a champion of birds
on the Heath, and Founding Presidentin 1981 of the
Marylebone Birdwatching Society.

This display is part of #Hearh150, a celebration of the
150¢h anniversary of the Hampstead Heath Act of
1871. This marked the bcginning of the protection
of open spaces as sanctuaries for nature, pcoplc and
communities, which are still important to us all toc[ay.
Find out more using #Heath150 on social media

or by visiting the Socicty’s website at https:{ /WWW.

hcathandhampstcad.org.uk heath/biodiversity.

The stories selected for these displays introduce birds
and other wildlife chat you can Casily see in a visit in
different seasons, and show you how to recognize

them by sight and sound.

We have intentionally excluded our most
familiar wildlife, such as Mute Swan, Wren,
Robin, Grey Squirrci or Fox. Rather, we
introduce interesting species you may not
know so well, and Cmphasizc wildlife and
habitats which are potentially under threat

from our growing usc Oftl'lC Heath.
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Hampstead Heath:

Discouer, enjoy, and protect

Our aim is to further enjoyment of all of the Heath’s
distinctive biodivcrsity, and thcrcby to increase
interest in its conservation. We propose simple and
casy actions that visitors can take to protect fragilc
habitats and these spccics. If we all take chese actions,
we are confident that we can continue to cnjoy a truly

nature-rich Cxpcricncc when we visit the Heath.

We would like to thank our project partners for their
contributions to this collaboration, and particularly
the City for building and installing the display stands
for this project.

Special thanks to Matt Maran, Adrian Brooker, David

Humphries and Duncan Chapman Wl’lO contributed

photos of wildlife taken on the Heath itself.

ThC WO mostrecent pancls arc spring and summer,
rcproduccd hCl’C IEOI‘ your cnjoymcnt ifyou arc unablc

to see them on the Heath.

habitasare under pressare from: =
hange anduba polluion. Helpus o pecs
Hoshand by e s

Hampstead



The S larlely of
Haversteck, Tl
‘Moll’ King and her Belsize Houses

by David S. Percy

A compelling, illustrated account of the remarkable establishments at that time. Beautifully designed and
life of ‘Moll King, an 18th century madam and an illustrated as one would expect from a distinguished award-
ambitious woman. Painted by Hogarth, Moll King winning media professional”

rose from humble beginnings in the streets of London  Helen Lawrence, former Chair, the Socicry
to become one of the first seetlers in Belsize Park. She . . .
' ] Available from 1 Scptcmber in all Daunt bookshops
became a wealthy landowner with several properties - .
o and Waterscone’s in Hampstead, £10.99.
on Haverstock Hill in the days when there were no
more than a handful of houses along this country
road to Hampstcad. Her lcgacy remains there to this
day. This account of her life includes never before

publishcd information.

“David Percy has homed in on an amaging tale 0fxc’x
and scandal in Georgz'ﬂn Belsize. This is more than a
local }Jz'xtmy, painting a vivid and at times jﬂu/—di‘oppz’ng
picture ofxfxwz/ mores in GKOVgMﬂ London. Framed
as Moll’s autobio gmp@/ this is as /)m’ezz'b/ engaging as a
picaresque novel.”

Michael Wood, historian and BBC broadcaster

“This is an important book because it gives substance to
one af the /egmdx (/f Gf()i’gldﬂ London and /irz’ngx o /zﬁ
one af the city 3]2155;‘;741:@ and enigmatic characters...
it tells the story of this [ Belsize] building enterprise in
unprecedented and riveting detail”

Dan Cruickshank
“David Percy s lively account of the life of an 18th-century

brothel-keeper focuses on the importance of the sex

oy,

-

trade 1o the wider economy. It stimulates one’s curiosity {(oEEL ) o SR
i} ~Foreword by Dan Cruicksha
£ E '.I

about what was really going on at various Hampstead
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The Heath 150 years on during one
of its most remarkable years

by Bob Warnock

Bob Warnock, Supfrz’mmdml ofHﬂmpstmd Hearh,

Joins this issue of the Newsletter. He reﬂecly on meeting the
exlmom’z’nmfy L‘/)ﬂ//mgfy of this past year, fn/igblfns us
about the current work /)ﬂ])])eﬂiﬂg on the Heath and marks
the 15 O-year anniversary ()f the passing of the Hﬂm])&lmd
Heath Act.

Aswe hopefully come to an easing of what has been
onc of the most challenging periods of managing

the Heach, ccrtainiy in my time as Supcrintcndcnt
and probably in the 32 years the City of London
Corporation has cared for the Hearth, there is much to
look forward to and important programmes of work
to help the Heath recover following the effects of the

Coronavirus pandemic.
Response to the COVID-19 pandemic

The Heath Team have worked tirelessly, and Tam
proud of their collective effort to ensure the Heatch
remained safe and welcoming at a time when icwas
nceded most by the communities around it. It has

Veteran Tree on the Heath. Courtesy: David Humphries, Hampstead
Heath Tree Officer
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been posicive o see so many peopic using their local
park or green spaces whilst socialising indoors was
not permittcd. However, this has brought aseries of

chaiiengcs for the Heath.

In the lase 15 months, we have seen a huge increase
in anti-social behaviour, such as lictering, verbal

and physical abuse towards staff, as well as fires and
unauthorised cycling. All of these behaviours have
been excremely difficult to manage and we are not
alone. Open spaces across the country have seen the
same issues, as more people are using their local open
spaces to meet outdoors and exercise. I would like

to extend a huge thanks to the Heath Team for their
resilience and endurance, including the volunteers
who went the extra mile to help us and the wider
community who continued to share their appreciation
and support.

The Hcath has SUH:CI‘Cd from crosion, Compaction and

habitat disturbance associated with the high volume

Veteran Tree on the Heath with fencing installed.
Courtesy: David Humphries, Hampstead Heath Tree Officer



The Heath 150 years on during one of its most remarkable years (cont)

of visitors. The history of the Heath has demonstrated
that the landscape will recover, but it may take some
time and will require carefully planned interventions.
To this end, the Annual Work Programme has been
adapted to focus on the restoration of the Heath’s
habitats. We commenced the first phase of ground
restoration works this spring and you may have seen
the fencing installed to protect veteran trees and
reseeded areas of grassland. Dead hedging is being

COHSU’UCth to PI‘OtCCt path CdgCS Ell’ld to cncourage

Soil decompaction works at the Hollow Beech. Courtesy: David Humphries, Hampstead Heath Tree Officer

nacural regeneration. This also presents opportunities
to increase the biodivcrsity of the Heath.

Heach Hands, our volunteer partner, have providcd
invaluable support throughout the pandemic.
Volunteer sessions have restarted and will be expanded
as the lockdown measures continue to case. Heath
Hands work closcly with the Heath staff and provide
awide range of opportunities, including conscrvation,

habirtat management and wildlife monitoring, as well

as lcading education and intcrprctation events to
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The Heath 150 years on during one of its most remarkable years (cont)

Hollow Beech fb//owmg soil dfmmpﬂm'on works with mulch and rope ﬁ’nﬂ'ﬂg installed. Courtesy: David Hump/orify, Hﬂmpslmd Heath Tiee Oﬁaﬂr

increase community undcrstanding of the Heath.

To find out more about the range of voluntccring
opportunities providcd, plcasc visit: www.heath-
hands.org.uk. We are very gratcful to all the volunteers
who hclp us care for the Heath.

Aside from Voluntcering, thereisa variety of ways to
support the Heath, such as supporting the Hampstead
Heath Charity (Charity number 803392) by making
adonation. We are currently secking contributions
towards two conservation and wildlife projects. You
can find out more and support the Heath by visiting:
www.cityoflondon.govuk/donatehh. All donations
are gratefuﬂy received and will go dircctly towards
these projects.
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Current work on the Heath

Alongside the first phase of the Coronavirus
restoration works, the Heath's Conservation Team
has been busy implementing the recommendations
of the Ponds and Wetlands Conservation Plan. The
team is focusing their works on wildlife protection,
reducing erosion and increasing biodiversicy. We are
improving signage at the ponds to make it clearer
where the designated dog swims are located. We know
that many dogs like to swim in the ponds, buritis
important that we maintain a balance and take active
steps to limit the impact this activity has on wildlife
and biodiversity.



The Heath 150 years on during one of its most remarkable years (cont)

We have just finished works to install new play
cquipment at the Adventure and Vale Playgrounds. In
addition to the new cquipment, natural play clements
have also been introduced. Acccssibility has been
improvcd, to ensure all children are able to play and
enjoy the Heath. We understand how important these
play spaces are, and we will shortly bcgin similar works
at the Preachers Hill Playground. We are also working
with the local community to dcvclop plans to improve
acccssibility, extend the age range and incorporatc
natural play opportunities at the Heath Extension

Playground.

The Heath has also grown in popularity with Forest
Schools in recent years. The Heath's Learning Team
work with primary schools and provide an excellent
programme of outdoor learning opportunitics, using
dedicated education gardens and across the wider
Heath. However, dcspitc its size, the Heath is unable

to facilitate a large number of Forest Schools. We have
placed a cap on new applications for the time being and
will re-evaluate this as the Heath gradually recovers.

An incrcasingly important part of protecting the
Heath involves mal(ing representations on planning
applications in the local area and across London,

which may affect the Heath'’s character or strategic
views. Our recent successes include applications

for two imposing mobile plaonc masts that were
dismissed at appcal. We are currcntly awaiting the
outcome from the appcal hcaring that relates to the
construction of two town houses atjacl( Straw’s Castle.
Aswith the rcccnt}ack Straw’s planning appcal hcaring,
we grcatly value the opportunity to collaborate with
the Socicty to protect and conserve the natural aspect,

OPCHHCSS :Ln(l Charactcr Oftl'lc HC&tl’l.
Celebrating 150 Years of the Heath

2021 marks a very important year for the Heath asitis
the 150ch anniversary of the passing of the Hampstcad

Heath Actof 1871. The Act marked the bcginning of
the protection of open spaces as sanctuaries for nature,
pcoplc and communities, which are scill important to

us all to d(ly

The celebrations are already off to a great starc with the
installation of the biodivcrsity boards in partncrship
with the Socicty. These educational boards, which will
change seasonally, have been welcomed by visitors. The
boards provide an opportunity for visitors to learn more
about the biodiversity of the Heath and encourage
everyone to play an active part in caring, foric.

We have a number of events coming up to mark the
annivcrsary, including an outdoor exhibition which
will run from Wednesday 23 June to Sunday 8 August
2021 at East Heath, near the entrance to Hampstcad

Heath Ovcrground Station.

On Sunday 27 June, a Community Fun Day is
bcing organiscd by Heath Hands. Activities will
be based at the Parliament Hill Bandstand and will
include a kitc—l‘lying cvent organiscd by the Heath
& Hampstead Socicty.

On Tucsday 29 June, which marks the 150ch
anniversary of the actual coming into force of

the Act, visitors will be cncouragcd to visit the
areas of the Heath which were saved in 1871. On
social media, #Hearh 150 will be used for all events
which make up the 150th anniversary celebrations.
For more information on the #/7earh150 events
programme please visit:

WWW.CI EYOH o ndo Il.gO\’.Lll(/ l’lllmPStC;lCthﬂ.th.

We have so much to look forward to as the summer
approachcs, with awide variety of events and activities
taking placc across the Heath. We look forward to
continuing to work with the Socicty to care for and
celebrate this very spccial placc.
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Hampstead’s ‘rarifyied air’ Gets the Last Laugh

by Dafydd James-Williams

Hﬂmpﬁma’ has been a beacon f()r many writers, some
[b?‘iﬂiﬂg therein while others not. In this pz'fce, we g/z'mpyf a
féw f/orough the ﬁﬂug})[ Vf/ﬂtz’am[)z’/) DH. Lawrence had
with the zzz'//ﬂge.

In his Zour ofLoml'on and the Provinces, written between
1724 and 1726, Daniel Defoe would write racher
begrudgingly of Hampstead, complaining of its
‘uneven surface’ and thart there’s no walking twenty
yards together, withourt tugging up a hill, or scraddling
down a hill Even the ostensibly complimentary s so
near heaven’is undone by the subsequent comments
that only a race of mountaineers' could survive the
Trarifyied air. Defoe seems genuinely shocked ac

how populous Hampstead had become, expressing
incredulity at the rate of lodgings’s and yet, rowards
the end of his entry on Hampstead, despite asserting
that ‘in winter nothing that I know can recommend

it, Defoe acknowledges that a warm house, and good
company, both which are to be had here, go a great

way to make amends for storms, and severity of cold.

Perhaps it is this promise of‘good company’ or
indeed the promise ofbeing removed from the
overwhelming ‘company’ of the city, or maybe even
the elevated perspective over the city that proved

so attractive to the array of writers and thinkers who
have been residents of the Village. Itis tempting to
drawa parailel between the literal elevation, which
Defoe found so unappealing, and the more ﬁgurative
clevation of thought that seems to be something
that unites many of the literary minds that have been
denizens of the area. Church Row is often referred
to forits iiterary associations, be this as cthe street on
which Wilkie Collins was brought up, a temporary
residence for the scandal-strewn H.G. Wells or,

c¢ven more infamousiy perhaps, thC sometime hOI’l’lC

of Lord Alfred ‘Bosic’ Douglas, who served as the
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inspiration for one of Oscar Wilde's most heartfele
picces of writing, De Pmﬁmdz’y, his letter to Bosie from
Reading prison.

Something similar can be said for Well Walk, where
at various times John Keats and his two brothers,
John Mascfield, ].B. Priestley and D.H. Lawrence
have resided. More so than any of the other luminary
iiterary residents of Hampstead, D.H. Lawrence
perhaps seems to have shared Defoe’s ambivalence
towards Hampstead. Lawrence, something ofa
nomad when it came to residences and, perhaps,

his thinking, never stayed anywhere for very long;

as well as the house on Well Walk, he also lived on
Heath Street, Byron Villas in the Vale of Health and
Wiiloughby Road, in which he would spend his final
night in England in 1926.

D.H. Lawrence’s relationship with Hampstead is a
rather convoluted one and his attitude to the area
was a rather ambivalent one. He and his partner

and eventual wife, Frieda Weekley, lived in the

lower half of the small terraced house on Byron
Villas from August to December 1915. Lawrence
had met Frieda Weckley, the then wife of his

former modern languages professor at University
College, Nottingham, with whom she had three
young children, in 1912. Her husband’s parents

lived ac 40 Well Walk (now marked with a plaque
commemorating Constablc’s carlier occupancy of the
house), and it is with them that she left her children
to clopc with Lawrence to Gcrmany, remaining away
from England until their recurn in 1915, afeer Frieda
had secured a divorce from her husband and she had

married Lawrence.

The flacin 1 Byron Villas in the Vale of Health was
ideal for Frieda as a base for her accempt to see her

chiidren WhO, ai:ter thC eiopement, were brought Llp



Hampstead’s ‘rarifyied air’ Gets the Last Laugh (cont)

lived here

in 1915

Blue plaque evected in 1969 by Greater London Council at 1 Byron
Villas, Vale of Health, Hampstead. Courtesy: Spudgun67, CC BY-SA 4.0,
via Wikimedia Commons

by Ernest Weeklcy’s parents and sisters. Dcspite having
no great liking for London, Lawrence was nonetheless
quite productivc in the short time that thcy lived

in Byron Villas. He revised the essays for Zwilight in
Italy and started work on 7he Signature with John
Middleton Murry. On returning from dinner with
friends, the couplc would also witness the Zeppelin
L-13 atrack on London on 8th Septembcr 1915,a
raid which killed 22 people and caused tremendous
damage in arcas such as Smithfield, St Paul's and
Liverpool Street. Lawrence would recount witnessing
this event in a leteer as follows:

“Then we saw the Zeppelin above us, just ahead,
amid a gleaming of clouds; high up, like a bright
golden finger, quite small, among a fragile
incandescence of clouds. And underneath it were
splashes of fire as the shells fired from the carth
burst. Then there were flashes near the ground -
and the shaking noise. It was like Milcon — then
there was a war in heaven. But it was notangels. It

was that small golden Zeppelin, like along oval
world, high up. It scemed as if the cosmic order
were gone, as if there had come a new order, a
new heaven above us: and as if the world in anger
were trying to revoke it. Then the small long—
ovate luminary, the new world in the heavens,

disappeared again.

Lawrence would also go on to reflect on this incident
in his 1923 semi-autobiographical novel, Kangaroo.

Ie was also whilst at Byron Villas that Lawrence heard
news in November of 1915 of the suppression of his
novel 7he Rainbow for obscenity, as a result of which
copices in circulation were seized and burnt and the
book was banned for the nextc 11 years. News of the
suppression of 7he Rainbow solidified Lawrence’s
sense of alicnation towards England and, in December

German Graf Zeppelin flies over St. Paul’s Cathedval while on a press visit
to London, circa 1930. Courtesy: The National Archives

27



Hampstead’s ‘rarifyied air’ Gets the Last Laugh (cont)

1915, he and Frieda gave up the flat on Byron Villas.
However, it would not be until after the first world war
had ended that Lawrence would enact the permanent
sclf—imposcd exile that he had long threatened.

On leaving Hampstead, Lawrence and Frieda moved
to Higher Tregerthon, near St Ives. But Lawrence’s
reputation for the salacious, his open contempt

for militarism and Frieda’s German heritage led to
them being viewed with great mistrust in Cornwall.
The couple were accused of spying and signalling to
German submarines from the coast and, in late 1917,
after ongoing harassment by the armed forces, they
were forced to leave Cornwall ac three days notice
under the terms of the Defence of the Realm Act.

Having few choices, the Lawrences sought rcfugc with
Dollie Radford, a long-timc friend of the couple who
lived at 32 Well Walk, making hera near-neighbour
of Friedas first husband’s parents (who were still
raising her children). Bur their stay ac 32 Well Walk
was short-lived; Radford was not well, was nursing

an ailing husband and was nervous about hosting

a couple that had to regularly report to the police
station which, at the time, was on Willoughby Road.
Thereafter, the couplc became increasingly itinerant,
leaving Well Walk to stay bricﬂy with the American
poet Hilda Doolittle on Mccklenburg Square near
Corams Fields and then living in villages in Berkshire
and Derbyshire in 1918 and 1919, before returning for
abrief period to stay with friends on Heath Street.

Following the end of the war, Lawrence would bcgin
what he referred to as his ‘savagc pilgrimagcj casting
himselfand Frieda into a sclf—sought exile which took
them to Sri Lanka (then Ccylon), Australia, Mexico,
France and the United States. Leaving England in
November 1919, thcy first headed to central ltaly and
travelled across Italy and Germany, never staying in
one placc for any great lcngth of time. Early in 1922,

thcy left Europc for Australia, where Lawrence would
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complctc Kﬂiigﬂ?’ﬂ() which, as well as bcing about fringc
politics in Australia, also documents Cxpcricnccs

from both Hampstead and Cornwall. But their stay

in Australia was short-lived and, in Scptcmbcr, thcy
left for Taos in New Mexico, bclicving it to hold che

promisc of bohemian cgalitari:mism.

The Lawrences recurned to Hampstead in 1923,
staying at 110 Heath Street, the home of the Scottish
novelist, biographer and journalist, Catherine
Carswell. Frieda had come in August, with Lawrence
joining her in December, only to find London more
detestable than he had done hitherto. He wrote to
afriend in New Mexico, Tondon - gloom - yellow
air — bad cold - bed - old house — Morris wall-paper
— visitors — English voices — tea in old cups — poor
D.H. L. perfectdy miserable, as if he was in his tomb!
Unsurprisingly, it was not long before they returned to
Taos; but within two years, whilst travelling in Mexico,
Lawrence suffered the near fatal combination of the
very English tuberculosis and the very un-English
malaria. He survived; but the decision was taken

to return to Europe where these discases could be
managed.

The return to Europe entailed a final brief return to
England and Hampstcad. Lawrence was in the process
ofwriting his play David and was in negotiations
aboutits staging. Mark Gertler, a Iongstanding friend
whose painting ‘Merry—Go—Round’ Lawrence decply
admired, helpcd the Lawrences find cheir final London
1odgings fora fortnight orso at 30 \X/illoughby

Road, and 27thScptcmber 1926 provcd to be their
final night in England. ﬂ]ey left on the morning

of Tuf:sday ZSthScptcmber for Paris, afcer which
Lawrence wrote his first draft of his notorious novel
Lm{y Chﬂl[er/@/}Lown strongly influenced by having
witnessed the General Strike during his time in the
French capital. The novel would be initially publishcd

in privatc editions in Florence and Paris. A story about



Hampstead’s ‘rarifyied air’ Gets the Last Laugh (cont)

a cross-class rclationship between a Lady and her
gamckccpcr, it broke new ground in dcscribing cheir
sexual rclationship in cxplicit yet litcrary languagc,
chaﬂcnging ingraincd British taboos around sex.

Lawrence died of complications with tuberculosis on
2nd March 1930 at the Villa Robermond in Vence,
France. But it would be another 30 years before
Lawrence’s reputation for notoriety would make him
ahouschold name across the UK. Lady Chatterley’s
Lover was finally published here by Penguin Books

in 1960, and the publishing house was subsequently
prosecuted under the Obscene Publications Act of
1959, with the trial taking place ac the Old Bailey.
This Act provided it was only possible for publishers
to escape conviction if they could show thata work
was of literary merit. As such, luminaries of the
literary world including E.M. Forster and Raymond
Williams were called as witnesses for the defence and,
eventually, a verdict of not-guiley was delivered. This
acquittal resulted in a far greater degree of freedom
for publishing explicic material in the UK and the
prosecuting counsel was ridiculed for being out of
touch with changing social norms.

The only picce ofwriting that Lawrence setin
Hampstead itself was a rather disturbing short story
called "The Last Laugh: in which the god Pan emerges
in modern-day Hampstead (well, 1928 Hampstead)
to wreak havoc on its residents with their quotidian
concerns. The way in which the Heath presses-up
against civilization seems to serve the qucstioning of
received wisdom regarding morality, social ctiquette

and what bcing ‘civilized means.

The challcnging of social ortchodoxies is something
common to many of the literary luminaries that
have resided in Hampstcad.J.B. Priestlcy, HG.
Wells, Georgc Orwell, William Empson and none
more so than Lawrence sought to question and

chaﬂengc tl’lC CStabliSth OFCICI’. l)Cf—OC’S obscrvations

in his Zour ofLaﬂdorz and the Provinces pcrhaps fail

to take account of what the ‘good company’ of
Hampstcad could generate in terms of intellectual,
social or pohtical thought; but as a thinker of the

late cightccnth—ccntury who himself challcngcd
orthodoxies, his bcgrudging complimcnts to the area,
like those of Lawrence, are pcrhaps evidence of the

acknowlcdgcmcnt ofa cultural richncss th&t has long—

characterised the ncighbourhood.

d"d’ w =3

D.H, Lawrence by Lady Ottoline Morrell, vintage snapshot print,
29 November 1915. Courtesy: National Portrait Gallery
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Photographic Competition #mybampsteadheath

e |

The Society runs a regular
photographic competition fe:
on Instagram.

Conan Hale'’s image
(@cOnan on Instagram)

is the Society’s current winner.

Hampstead dawn

Martt Maran is the S ociety 5 judge for this compelition. “The ﬂtmwp/ﬂere in this phatogmp/) catches the attention z'mmm’z’a[eb/. The bmwgfu/
pﬂf[f/ colours, birds fb/z'ng overhead and mist in the ﬁrfground gives the image dept/) and a /owé/ sense 0ffpﬂf€f 5@/5/\44[1‘.

Since 2000, Matt has travelled the world pbvlagmp/ﬂmg u/z’/d/zfe and landscapes, ﬁam Alaskan bears and South-East Asian primates

to soda lakes, g/ﬂ(iﬂ/ rivers and prz’mem/farw‘x His images are reprfsmz‘fd é)/ Narture Picture Lz’émiy and have ﬁd[h?ﬂ[ n ﬁ/my, books,
conversation jaumﬂ/x and magazines, z'ﬂc/ml’z’ﬂgBB o VVZ’/&[@% Qutdoor P/oaz‘agmp@/ and National Geogmpbz'a His work has also been
awarded in the European PV[/d/gff Pbalygmp/)fr (f the Year; the Wanderlust Travel P/Jalagmpber of the Year and the British PVi/d/g(é
Pbotogmpb] Awards.

See the Societys website far competition rudles

Sir Simon Jenkins on “Traumas in London’s History”

The Society presents this Glass-in-Hand lecture

at Rosslyn Hill Chapel, 3 Pilgrim’s Place, Hampstead NW3 ING
on Tuesday, 26 October 2021 at 7.30pm

The welcome guest speaker will be long-time Society Patron Sir Simon Jenkins, best-sclling author

and former editor of the Evening Standard and The Times, and former Chair of the National Trust.
The background to his topical talk is his most recent book,

A Short History of London: The Creation of a World Capital
Entry is£12 payablc on the door, or you can book and pay via Eventbrite, the link for which will
appcar on our website nearer the time. If you wish to attend, in order that we may anticipate

numbers, plcasc email info@Heathand Hampstcad.org.uk

Refreshments will be available and copies of the author’s books will be available for sale.
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Proms 2021 at St Jude’s returns live and
in person 26 June to 4 July

by Kate Webster

Excitement is bm’/dz’ng abead of the return af the music and
literature fc’stz'm/ based in the iconic setting afLwym} ecclesiastical
masterpiece, St Jude-on-the-Hill. in the centre ofHampx[md
Garden Suburb,

This year, the Proms at St Jude's will run from Saturday 26
June to Sunday 4 July, with the Lit Fest on 26-27 June, and
WO evening concerts every day. The supcrb music iinc—up
includes acclaimed baritone Roderick Williams, award-
winning saxophonistjcss Gillam, Braimah and Konya
Kanneh-Mason, as well as a Jazz Night, an Opcra Night,
and our own Lm‘t[\fngz‘. There will be a world prcmiérc,
commissioned by Proms at StJudc’s. The piccc, cornposcd
and conducted by Pacrick Hawes and pcrformcd by
VOCESS, commemorates the sinking of the SS City of

Benares, which was carrying child evacuees to Canada.

There will also be concerts for children wich a Teeny Prom
and an afternoon family concert on Saturday 3 July. The
Magnard Ensemble, who spcciaiisc in making classical
music accessible to children, will present Revo/[z'ng Rb]mfs
and Marvellous Music,a Roald Dahl musical extravaganza

forall the famiiy.

Proms at St Judes also includes a full programme of
Heritage Walks. These include two walks in Hampstead.
JuliaMale, blue badge guide and local resident, will
incroduce Punks, Priests and Poseurs — the Hampstead set,
whilst Marilyn Greene, professional guide and former
curator of Hampstead Muscum at Burgh House, will lead
awalk through 7he Alleys and Lanes of Hampstead, regaling
participants with stories of the history and development of
the village. Other walks venture into central London and to
Kenwood, but most are in Hampstead Garden Suburb.

Founded in 1907, the Suburb has a world-wide reputation
for its planning and architecture and was described by the
architectural historian Nicolaus Pevsner as “that most ncariy

pcrfcct cxampic of the Engiish invention and spcciaiity,
the Garden Suburb’ If you have never ventured across
Hampstcaci Lane to the Heath Extension and the Suburb
bcyond, these walks, several of which are led by experts
from the Hampstcad Garden Suburb Trust, are an ideal
opportunity to visit hidden corners of the Suburb and find
out more about its planning, preservation and architecture.
Other walks focus on pcopic and history, inciuding alook
atsome recent research on the Suburbs suffragists and
suEragcttcs and their activities; several were of national
importance in the ﬁght for Votes for Women and all have
intriguing storics to tell. There will also be two virtual walks

available online.

Hugc efforts have gonc into planning to make the venue
and pcrformanccs Covid19 secure. Due to restricted
audience capacity, we expect tickets will sell quici(iy.
Public sales bcgin on Saturday 29 May, with a Friends’
priority booking pcriod during the prcccding five days.
The tull programme for all events is available at
www.promsatstjudcs.org.uk. All tickets must be booked

in advance.

Proms at St Judes is a charity. All surplus proceeds are
donated to our two partner

charities: Toynbee Hall in the
East End, founded by Samuel
and Henrietta Barnett, where

we support provision for

young people; and the North
London Hospice. Last year,
dcspitc iiaving to producc a
virtual festival, we passcd the

huge landmark of £1million

POU.HCiS donatcd to charity

5 FoR Tovnas

since the inception of Proms.
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Under Ken Wood:

The Secret Life of a London Pub

by Neil Titley

A new book abour Hampstead focuses on a variety of its
residents, taking the reader on guided walks and highlighting
one of the villages storied pubs, the Magdala. Written by
Neil Tidley, best known for bis solo theatre show on Oscar
Wilde, which toured for over forty years on five continents
Titley also writes the syndicated column, Camden Victorians,
for the Camden New Journal and Islington Tribune. All
proceeds for the book benefit Keats Community Library.

Where could you find Adolf Hitler sister-in-law,
Alfred Lord Tennyson, and Sid Vicious? The stories of
all three disparate characters, and three hundred more,
can be conjured up cither on a scroll around NW3 or
more conciscly in the pages of Under Ken Wood:- The
Secret Life of a London Pub.

This new work has two parts. The first, ‘Rambling
Around. describes chree walks with ghmpscs of past
and present residencs: the Heath, then Hampstead
Viﬂagc, then Belsize Park and South End Green.
Alchough histories of Hampstead and surrounds
abound, this book makes a point ofcmphasising the

Madgala Tawern, 1977
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Magdala Pub sign

Cxtraordinary divcrsity of residents, from politicians
and pop stars, artists and tramps, to spics and actors,

all jumbled togcthcr ina kaleidoscopc of strange facts,
jokes, and outlandish anecdotes. The second, ‘Under
Ken Wood, consists of stories conccming the denizens

of the Magdala Tavern in South Hill Park.

The guided walks leap the centuries, pointing out
thatin 1662, the Parliamentarian Sir Harry Vane was
arrested at his house on Rosslyn Hill and taken to his
execution on Tower Hill. His name is preserved by
the modern-day cul-de-sac called Vane Close. Then in
2010 and literally across the road, the pop star George
Michacl drove his car into the front of Snappy Snaps
and was also arrested. His sentence was a rather more
lenient one month’s imprisonment. Aftera graﬂ:ltist
scrawled the word " WHAM’ over the shops damaged
brickwork, this juncture of Willoughby Road and
Rosslyn Hill has been known since as “Wham Corner!

Under Ken Waod is stuffed with such oddities,
including details like the Dutch artist Piet Mondrian’s
delight in the film ‘Snow White and the Seven
Dwarfs. While Mondrian was lodging in Belsize Park
in 1940, he described listcning to arecord of (Heigh



Under Ken Wood: The Secret Life of a London Pub (cont)

-d

lived here’

60 Parkbill Road, Mondyian's lodging

Ho, Heigh Ho, Ics Off to Work We Go while the

German bombs rained down on the street outside.

The 18th century playwright Richard Brinsley
Sheridan, author of 7he School for Scandal, came to
gricf one night after a drink-fuclled session in Heath
Street. He managed to walk down the hill as far as
South End Green before collapsing in a heap. The
local watch arrested him and marched him back to the
lock-up in Hampstead Village. When they demanded
his name, Sheridan announced loftily that he was

William H/z‘/ﬁe;fbmb.

There are many fading memories recorded here, not
least the Cxtraordinary 1960s midnight concerts
promoted by Camden Council when such bands

as the Jefferson Airplane, Fleetwood Mac and Pink
Floyd played for free in the Parliament Hill bandstand.

The book revels in the proximity of creative activity
separated only by time spans — Mick Jagger composed
‘Satisfaction at Holly Hill, while at Mount Vernon
just up around the corner the seeds of Robert Louis
Stevenson’s Zreasure Island were fermenting, and
slightly farther up the hill at Admiral's Grove, PL
Travers was writing Mary Poppins.

Then there is what the book claims to be the most
celebrity stuffed graveyard outside of Westminster
Abbey — Hampstead Parish Church Additional
Burial Ground. Within a few square yards you will
find the combs of the Labour Leader Hugh Gaicskell:
the film stars Kay Kendall and Anton Walbrook: the
great carcoonist Sir Gcorgc Du Maurier, his son the
actor Sir Gerald, and his grandsons (all five of whom
became the proteges of James Barrie and famous as
Peter Pan’ and the Lost Boys); the mother of novelist
Jackic and actress Joan Collins: the comic genius
Peter Cook and his wife Lyn; and the Victorian
actor-manager Sir Herbert Beerbohm Tree, wich his
actress daughter Viola Tree. Viola was a marvellously
precocious infant. When reproved for misconduct by
her facther with the words: “This, child, is wickedness!”
che ﬁve—year—old retorted, “No, father, chis is hercdity”.

The Magdala Tavern reopened in April 2021, after a
lapse of six years. The pub was infamous as the venue
for Ruth Elliss murder of her lover, a crime for which
she became the last woman to be hanged in Bricain.
Despite this notorious event, the real story of the
Magdala lics in the tales connected to the all-weather
hard-core regulars, the foot soldiers of history perhaps,
burt nevertheless vast personalitics within the confines
of the bar. This history is found in such yarns as those
concerning the rival pocts duelling in increasingly
vituperative verse; the saloon bar magazine that ended
up being sued for libel by a Prime Minister; the pub
cricket team that allotted the position of ‘third man’to
the son of a renowned spy; and the dog who had been
raised in Prague and therefore required its new owner

to carry an Anglo-Czech phrase book.

Itis the 0;1/)/ n Hﬂmprmd quality that adds flavour to
these scenes. For example, the sight of a diminutive
Indian poct pursuing a hungover Oxford graduatc
along the street, while waving a book of verse and

screaming: ‘Tt WAS A E. Housman, I tell you!!
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Under Ken Wood: The Secret Life of a London Pub (cont)

It WAS A E. Housman!!” Or the two Cockneys
bickcring over who had undcrgonc the most violent
upbringing with one man growling: “I grew up in one
of the toughest parts of Walthamstow, pal”and the
other sneering back, “Walthamscow? Walthamstow!!!
We used to go for our ‘olidays to Walthamstow!” And
the perfectly serious declaration by one bar regular
that, “T dont mind doing anyjob as long asitdoesnt
require sobricty’f

There are also some glorious stories concerning the
Roundhouse in its hippic heyday, the transition of
Camden Town’s Black Cap from Irish bar to gay

citadel, and memories of such great landlords as

chry at the Rosslyn, Baxter Mitchell at che Falcon,
and John Rety’s poctry regime at the Torriano.

Maybc the crowning point of this packcd book is the
intriguing theory that John Constable’s “The Haywain’
was not a rural Suffolk vehicle at all but was paintcd in

situ at Whitestone Pond in Hampstcad.

Under Kenn Wood is available from the Kears
Community Library or online at
heep://wwwkeatscommunitylibrary.orguk/ for
£10 at che library desk or for an additional £2.80 for
postage online and from Daunt’s Bookshop at South

End Road.

Delivering the
Newsletter by email

Would you prefer to receive your Newsletter
by email in the form of an Acrobat PDF file

SO that you can ['CQ.d iton screen?

Itis environmentally more friendly, saving

papcr, unncccssary waste and Cost.

With postage charges increasing, this is now
a major consideration. The occasional extra

ﬂycrs could also be sent via email, if wished.

PDFs of the Newsletter can be seen on the
website. If you would like to try chis,
please let us know at:

info@HeathandHampstead.org.uk

sty /il N 1597

\He Heath & Hampstead Society )/

Remember to use the

Hampstead Card

The current list of businesses taking partin the
scheme can be found on the Society’s website
and can be downloaded from chere:

www.HcathandHampstcad.org.uk
Benefits offered are granted at the

traders’ discretion. The Society is not
755/707152‘5/5 ﬁ/r C/szges i terms or

ﬂml’/ﬂﬁz’/j{y ()f any discounts or ojﬁm
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The Springett Lecture

1o be given by Dr Merlin Sheldrake on
Thursday 30 September 2021 at 8.00pm
(doors open at 7.30pm for refreshments)

at Rosslyn Hill Chapel, 3 Pilgrim’s Place NW3 ING

Admission is free for members of the Heath ¢ Hampstead Society
and Marylebone Birdwatching Society.
Please RSVP to info @heathandhampstead.org.uk

Non-members please book via Eventbrite

Entangled Lives: Fungal
Networks, Ecology, and Us

Thinking abourt fungi makes the world look
different. Most fungi live out of sight yet make

up a massively diverse kingdom of organisms

that supportand sustain nearly all living systems,
including Hampstead Heath. The more we learn
about fungi, the less makes sense without them.
Fungi throw our concepts of individuality and even
intclligcncc into question. Thcy can change our
minds, heal our bodies, and even help us remediate
environmental disaster. By examining fungi on
their own terms, Sheldrake reveals how these
Cxtraordinary organisms — and our rclationships
with them - are changing our understanding of
how life works.

Dr Merlin Sheldrake is a biologist and a writer. He
reccived a Ph.D.in Tropical Ecology from Cambridge
University for his work on underground fungal networks
in tropical forests in Panama, where he was a predoctoral
rescarch fellow of the Smithsonian Tropical Research
Insticute. He is a musician and keen fermenter. His book,
Entangled Life: How Fungi Make Our Worlds, Change Our
Minds, and Sbﬂ/?f Our Futures was publishcd in May 2020.

Finc] out more at merlinsheldrakc.com
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A New Dawn for the Hame»High

by André Langlois, Editor of the HamerHigh

Big changes are ﬂfb()l art this north London news institution.
The paper needs our support now to continue its imparlmzz‘
work in our wmmmzz’zy

The vast majority of readers of the Society’s
Newsletter will be more than familiar with the
Hﬂm&Hzgh. In fact, you’]l likely have read it more

times than L.

I returned to north London to take over as editor in
December 2019 after years away at papers in Surrey
and Devon. On December 2, 1 started work, on
December 12 there was a general election (remember
that?), on December 25 it was Christmas (obviously)
and then there were a couple of months of winter
before it became clear that the world was going to

changc in very signiﬁcant ways, very rapidly.

So, it was in something of a maelscrom that I really
got to know the arca. What was clear, even before |
started, was the heritage of the HamerHigh as a north
London institution.

The question was how to serve the communities
around the Heath, while ensuring, the newspaper can
have a prosperous future. Lets not beat around the

bush - thats no straightforward task in these times.

ThC nature ofmcdia hClS changcd SO much in recent

ycars, and wce hClVC to kCCP U.p.

The first job was to look at our editorial and make
decisions about where our prioritics lay. During the
first few months of the pandemic, on alocal level,

onc of the mostimportant things was to support our
health workers and those doing such amazing work in

the community.

Hamd&High
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And as restrictions cased (cach time...), we pulled out
the stops to support businesses with our Shop Local
campaign. The pandemic aside, we also wanted to
refocus geographically on our key centres around the
Heath — Hampstead, Highgate ctc (its in the name,
afeer all).

There is so much news in norcth London that I feltic
important to focus on our communities, and what

matters to those families and individuals.

André Langlois, Editor of the HamesHigh. Courtesy: Polly Hancock
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That was last year

In recent weeks, many of you will have scen the
newspaper has had a redesign and we've broughtin
news features sparking debate about the broad issues
for our arca: How should the Heath be managed? What
should the future be of our high streets? How green are our

authorities, Vm/é/?

We also want to play an active role in promoting the
wellbeing of the people around us, and on May 21 put
on ‘Ham&High: Our Community’s Mental Healch?

a ﬁ‘CC day O{:OI]ll'IlC cvents.

But the other thing we need to do is ensure we have a
business model that is sustainable in a world where the
internet has changed the advertising landscape. That's
why were asking our readers to take out subscriptions

to the Hﬂme’ﬂ“Higlo. To make receiving local news more

A New Dawn for the Ham& High (cont)

Highgate viewed from the top of Parliament Hill. Courtesy: Polly Hancock

convenient than ever, weve launched a mobile phone

app - and new subscription packages to go with it.
A digital subscription is priced from just £2 per
month, while printis from £3.99 and combined

package is from £4.25 (a bargain, in my opinion!).

Details can be found via hamhigh.co.uk subscribe

We've had so much backing from our communitices
over the years, and the truch is we need it now more
than ever. Byjoining us and taking outa subscription,
you will not only be on top of the latest news, but you
can help ensure that quality local joumalism and the
institution that is the Hﬂm@’f“Hl"gb can continue for

many ycars to come.

Thank you {:OI‘ your Support.
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Heath Walks: 2021-22

We continue to plan for resumption later this year of

our monthly programme of educational walks on the
Heath, led by experts from the Socicrys membership

and from outside. These had to be suspended during the
COVID-19 pandemic and the various restrictions on
social gathcring, including org;miscd outdoor activity.

As things stand, we will resume the normal pattern of
walks on the first Sunday of each month, beginning 6 June.

On this basis, we recommend members kccp the
following dates (with provisional details where known) in
their diaries and continue to monitor the Socicty’s website
for updatcs. We apo]ogisc for the inconvenience of access
to online information for some members.

Please note the starting point for the walks indicated below.
NB: sz('[ng s C‘XFI'C']HC‘/)/ (2’1‘1%‘(1[/['/()(‘{1//}/, CSI'DCCI;'J// n
spring and summer; the Wese Heatch car p;m(' (1 behind
/;1('/( Straws Cgsr/c) Is more /1'.(’6/)/ to have spaccs than the
East Heath car p;u‘k

Walks last approximatcly two hours. They do not
ncccssarily follow madc—up paths; youare recommended
to wear suitable footwear as conditions may be rough or

muddy.

You will be invited to make a minimum donation of £5,
to bC COHCC[CC[ at thc beginning OfCElCh \Nalk, to help
SUPPOI‘[ letLer W«}.“(S prograxnmes ﬂ.nd to PrOl‘nOtC [hC
Society’s activities gcneraﬂy.

Children are always welcome so long as they are
suitably shod, can walk reasonable distances
and are accompanied by an adult taking full
responsibility for them.

Further information from the walks organiscr,

Thomas Radice

mobile: 07941528 034 or
email- hhs.walks@gmai[.com

www. HeathandHampstead.org.uk
Y @HandHSocHeath

2021

6 June 2.30pm (mcct ac Burgh House)

Hmz/m[y Herbs and Wondrous Weeds.

Melissa Fairbanks and Lynda Cook, members of the
Heath Sub-Committee

27 June 6.00am (mect at Staff Yard, Parliament Hill)
Dawn bird wﬂlchz’ﬁg. Pete Mantle, member of the Heath
Sub-Committee

4 July 2.30pm (mcet at Burgh House)
Spiders and other invertebrates (tbe)

1 August 2.30pm (start point and topic the)
5 September 9.30am (mcct at Burgh House)

Bird zmtf/amg Pete Mantle, member of the
Heath Sub-Committee

3 October 2.30pm (start point and topic tbe)

7 November 2.30pm
Walk led by senior member of the City’s team
(probably starting from Whitestone Pond)

5 December 2.30 (mcet at Kenwood)
Old Kitchen Garden. 7he hidden Heath and its

archaeology. Michacl Hammerson

2022

No walk in January

6 February 10.30am (mect at Old Bull & Bush)
Laughter in the Landscape: (1o celebrate ‘Grimald; Sunday’)

Lester Hillman

6 March 10.30am (mcct ac Burgh House)
History 0/}})6 Heath Ponds. Marc Hutchinson, Chair of
the Socicty

3 April 9.30am
Bird wa[c/a[ng (probably starting from Burgh House).




